Town of Eden

71 Old Schoolhouse Rd

Eden Mills, VT  05653

Minutes of Regular Meeting, June 9, 2020
The Eden Selectboard met at the Town Office on June 9, 2020.  Staff Present:  Ricky Morin, Barbara Dewyea, Clayton Whittemore, Hannah Thomas, Candy Vear, Tracey Morin, Freeda Powers.   Public Present: David Peatman, Russ Beaudoin, Ken Tourangeau (Green Mountain ATV Trailmaster), Shannon Freidrichs (Green Mountain ATV President).
1. Ricky opened the meeting at 6:05PM.
To accommodate those present and those scheduled to attend at specific times, the Selectboard moved to:

      6.   Assessors Contract Renewal:
Russ Beaudoin appeared before the board to offer an update.  He reports all is well; he has approximately 150 inspections to be done, which he estimates will take three more days to complete.  Kristi Ehlers is entering that data into NEMRC for the Grand List, and that work should be completed by the end of June.  He is primarily checking sales that appear out of range.  Clayton inquired if he is finding a lot of homes under assessed.  Russ said mostly he is finding homes with improvements, construction, etc.  He does report difficulty in locating some properties using GPS, which is time consuming, and suggests a good road map may be helpful; Candy will provide one for him. 

Russ advised the Board that there is no current assessment on the Eden 3E LLC solar farm on Old Deuso Road, and no agreement in place.  He is looking into a formula offered by the State to calculate the tax assessment value (the land is typically leased), and said the land value, and value of the solar farm, may go up as a result.  He should know next week.  Barbara asked why the 270kw solar farm had not yet been assessed.  Ricky said he was unsure, and that would be a question for former lister, Bruce Shields.
2.  Additions and Deletions to the Agenda:

a. VLCT: VT Local Government Resolution:
The Board deferred reviewing and signing a submission from David Gunn of VLCT which is a resolution in support of fair and direct federal emergency aid throughout the state.  The Board will review this submission at their next meeting on June 23rd.
b. Under 13c. Copley Hospital Animal Bite Report 6/6/2020

                  c.   Under 11 C iii. Spaulding Email

      3.  Citizens Input – None 

      4.  Dog Officer Update:

a.  Interview With Tamika Thompson:  No Show.


b.  Review Jayson Hill resume:  The Board reviewed a submitted resume for the open position of Dog Officer.  The Board agreed to see the Applicant at the June 23rd Select Board meeting @6pm.

      5.  ATV’S & VASA Concerns – Marvin Whitcomb:  Called Town office to say he would not be attending.  

Shannon Freidrichs, Ken Tourangeau from Green Mountain ATV appeared before the Board to offer an update on the ATV activity in Eden.  Shannon told the Board that ATV ridership and traffic has increased a great deal this year.  To eliminate off trail travel in areas of concern, he suggests the Board consider allowing Green Mountain ATV to install a temporary bridge on Class 4, Albany Road.  This would allow riders to cross the area without further damaging where the current culvert is out.  Ricky cautioned this may put the Town at a liability risk and encouraged riders exercise patience while the road, culvert and Blakeville Road bridge are out of use.  Ricky voiced his concern that the riders are using Blakeville road, which is clearly marked with Road Closed signage.  Ken Tourangeau noted that the town of Johnson has made their closed roads open to ATV use.  He said they could make the temporary bridge for ATVs only 68” wide which would clearly not be available to vehicles larger than an ATV.  Ricky reiterated that the Town’s priority is to fix the roads and reminded those present that FEMA is only covering the costs of culverts, not costs of road damage or repairs -- that is on the Town to repair.  He feels that the question of potential liability to the Town in regards to the Albany Road temporary bridge recommendation would need to be reviewed by the Town Attorney.  Ken T. said on behalf of VASA, they are willing to fill the area on Albany Road.  He also noted they have had no complaints from Albany Road landowners to this date. He reminded the Board of the financial benefit the ATV riders bring to the Town.  Shannon F. added that enforcement is also part of the problem, saying the Green Mountain ATV group pays the Game Warden $130/hr. to enforce the rules set forth by VASA, while often not adhering to the VASA rules themselves and failing to give tickets for violations. He voiced his own frustration at having posted signs and roping off areas/trails only to come back later to find them removed, or routed around.  He said they have taken roads/trails off their Map App and have posted “No ATV” signs as well.  Ken T. emphasized they are for safety and said they are grateful to the Town of Eden and are willing to help with any issues with local roads and washout concerns where they can.  Ricky reiterated that the debris removal is scheduled for the roads soon.  The Board explained the timeline for road and bridge repairs, saying by July 17th that FEMA work is to be completed, so there is no sense in bringing in a temporary bridge or involving the attorney when the issue will resolve itself in a month.  Shannon F. was agreeable to this and said a firm timeline is helpful.
      8.  Tax Mapping – 

            a.  David Peatman – Update of past services & monies due:

David Peatman came before the Board and said he feels that if the Town can get a better deal by bundling the services with CAI then they should go that route.  He would still be available if problems arose, and offered to donate his help if needed.  He said he can continue to do the work, he has the know-how, but that due to his degenerative eye condition, he feels it may take him longer.  If that were the case, he would bill by the job, not by the hour.  He recommends the Board do what is in the Town’s best financial interest.  

The Board reviewed David’s latest bill, dated 5/31/2020 for $3,500 and inquired if that invoice covered the remainder of the work.  David said yes it covers the rest of his work, which will include updates in the computer and a few cards to change and sending the data to CAI.  He will then be caught up from 2018 and the bill being reviewed will be his final one to the Town, with no additional costs incurred for the remainder of work to be finished. 

         b. CAI Technologies proposal:

The Board reviewed the proposal from CAI Technologies for professional GIS services. They called Franco on the phone for clarification on the actual cost to the Town.  In clarifying, Franco explained that the initial set up costs would be $1,900 but that thereafter, the expected annual charge would not exceed $1,500.  The Board agreed to allow David Peatman to get his work from 2018 completed and to hire CAI Technologies for FY 2019/2020.  Barbara made a motion to hire CAI for contracted services as quoted.  The Board voted 3-0 in agreement.

       7.  LCPC:


a. Lea Kilvadyova re: Broadband Update—The Board called Lea K. to discuss the status of the LCPC’s recent work related to high speed internet.  Lea shared the good news that they have had success in getting the grant from the Broadband Innovation Grant program and began their feasibility study this week.  They hope to get an idea of 1) How many people in the community are interested and 2) Where in town there is a need.  Their consultant will then work on design and savings plans to implement the infrastructure.  
An additional update was that they are meeting regularly with reps from each of the towns.  Sawyer Alberi has been Eden’s rep and participated in several meetings.  There is a Communication Union District (CUD) idea being formed with seven towns.  Each town would appoint a member to the board.  Such a district would normally be formed at a special Town Meeting, but due to COVID 19, we cannot meet like that.  There is a vote now in the Senate to allow that district to form by a Selectboard vote instead.  The question for Eden is; are you interested in joining the district?  Clayton asked if the money on the table from COVID 19 must be used by the end of 2020 to improve transmission lines.  Lea said yes, and acknowledged that this will make progress, but said it will not solve the issue.  She encourages the Town to take advantage of the options now and look to future opportunities to cover where COVID funds won’t.  She said the Town has a chance to be a valuable partner in the district by having a seat at the table and being part of the discussion.  Clayton voiced his concern of a service that may be offered to a handful of residents in the main part of town, leaving folks “off line” in the truly rural areas. He would not be inclined to support serving a limited population only.  Lea replied, saying there are 5 districts now formed and said they are indeed taking a new and different perspective vs. the providers.  Universal access to broadband is the goal.  She spoke with NEK and they are interested in having Eden & Wolcott join NEK; Wolcott has agreed. She strongly encouraged the Board to get in contact with Evan Carlson of the NEK CUD, currently forming, and have this discussion.  She said they would like to know the Board’s preference as soon as possible since they are embarking on the feasibility study and at this time, Eden is included in the study area and they will need to adjust the study area boundary if Eden decides not to join.  The Board voiced their concerns around reaching truly rural areas, time pressure without a clear idea of the full benefit, and the need to ensure a representative since there is some question of Ms. Alberi’s level of engagement.  Lea assured the Board that it is possible to meet that objective of reaching the rural residents and again encouraged the Board to reach out to the NEK CUD reps and to let her know as soon as possible which way the town is leaning.  
           b.  Lea Kilvadyova re: Eden Hot Spot for internet:

Tracey informed Lea that Bob Butler, the Town’s I.T. manager, has indicated that the existing internet service located at the Town Offices is inadequate at this time and therefore Eden will decline the offer for the Hot Spot for additional internet services to be located at the Town Offices.

           c.  LCPC invoice for HMPG 6/30/18 Approve payment:

The Board reviewed invoice #31197, dated 9/30/18 submitted by LCPC in the amount of $886.54 and invoice #31210 dated 6/30/18 in the amount of $60.07.  These invoices represent the time Seth Jensen and Rob Moore spent negotiating with the State, Fish & Wildlife & DEC on the Town’s behalf to get monies for Knowles Flat #13-8 and twin culverts from the G1 settlement funds.  Once paid, these funds will be 100% reimbursed through the DPS Hazard Mitigation Grant.  Clayton made a motion to approve, sign and pay the invoices presented.  The Board voted 3-0 in agreement.
           d. VTrans seeks public comment on automated vehicle testing permits:

The Board read and reviewed the Agency of Transportations’ draft of the Automated Vehicle Testing Permit Guidance and Application.  They are seeking comments or input from municipalities.  The Board offered no public comments or input.

           e. Traffic & Bike Pedestrian Counts:

The Board reviewed a submission from the LCPC regarding an upcoming traffic and bike-ped count happening this summer across the state.  The Board declined the option to participate in the count.

     9. Approve the Minutes of May 26, 2020 (Regular Meeting) and May 26, 2020 (Special Meeting):

The Board reviewed both sets of meeting minutes from May 26, 2020.  Barbara made a motion to approve the minutes as written.  The Board voted 3-0 in agreement.

     10. COVID-19 Update:

          a. Current info from the State of VT:

The Board was given printed copies of current guidelines and info related to COVID-19 as it pertains to municipal services and the Open Meeting Law procedures.

         b. Workplace work plans update – all departments requirement:

The Board was given printed copies of workplace work plans for both the Town Offices and the Beach. 
     11. Beach Update:

           a.  Campers: Prorated $ for Seasonal

The Board reviewed the prorated costs for seasonal campers due to the delayed opening date.  From June 15-Oct. 15 the rate will be $16.23/day.  At this time, some have paid and some have not; all must pay in full prior to arriving.  The Board agreed there should be no water hook-ups until the Town has received notification from the State that the boil water notice has been lifted.  

          b. Opening Date & Restrictions – Attorney Barlow email re: Beach Occupancy:
The Board reviewed an email from Attorney Barlow which outlined guidance offered by the Agency of Commerce and Community regarding public parks and beaches and specifically noted what would apply to Eden’s beach.   The Board clarified that adjoining site RV placement should not impede on access to Site #4.  The Board agreed not to book shelters until July 5th.  They will review shelter use again at that time.
           c. Site Update: 

              i: Water & Electric:

The water upgrades are complete.  Electric lines are done.  Ricky says a new pole is coming in.  Tracey updated the Board on the water testing; we have submitted the required tests to get the Town off the boil water notice from the State (awaiting final results) and hope to have our regular start of season test done this week, Thursday June 11th.  

            ii: Storm cleanup & other grounds work:

The Board viewed photos of the grounds showing mowing & trimming work that still needs to be done.  Ricky encouraged the Beach Mangers to take advantage of the time they have now to do the groundwork before the campers and visitors arrive and things get busy.  Posts for lot #’s to be put in shortly; Clayton agreed to assist the Beach Managers to complete that task.  Water lines will need to be “flushed” once a week by having a Beach Manager turn on the water at sites #1 & #17 and run the water for 30 minutes.  Some seeding and mulching will need to be done on bare areas; Ricky may assist Beach Managers to complete this task.  Bark mulch has recently been delivered and will be ground to meet safety standards this week; Ricky will be putting this in place in the children’s play area.

          iii: From additions and deletions to the Agenda:  Spaulding Email:
The Board reviewed an email sent to the Town Offices from a resident asking to move their camping equipment onto their site over the weekend prior to opening day (June 13-14).  The Board discussed and agreed to allow campers to set up their sites over the weekend, but cannot stay overnight until opening day, Monday the 15th.

Due to COVID 19, the following tasks should also be done prior to opening day:  Picnic tables that are not at tent or lot sites should be placed in the shelter area and the entire shelter area should be roped off.  The children’s play area/playground should be roped off to discourage use which is currently prohibited. Check guidelines regarding selling of snack food items.  The Board considered allowing the Beach Managers to limit and schedule times at the beach to ensure we are complying with the current guidelines regarding large groups/gatherings; this could be posted on social media or the Town website.  
       d. Community Foundation Grant update:

Tracey explained that the work already done at the Beach will not qualify for funding through the Community Foundation Grant as their criteria eliminate work that is already in progress or which already has some funding source.  Staff will put together a spreadsheet demonstrating the Town’s cost for the waterline, electrical and other upgrades and see if alternate funding is available.  Tracey suggests the American Gift Fund may be a funding source for these items.

       e. Lifeguard Update:

We currently have 1 certified Lifeguard hired (Joslyn Cutler).  The Board agreed weekend coverage should be prioritized until we have additional coverage.  It was agreed that the offer should be made to Jordan Wood to see if she would be willing to work as a non-certified lifeguard until she obtains her recertification.  
       f.  Manager Update:  Hannah Thomas, Beach Manager, appeared before the Board.  The Board voiced concern regarding the Beach Manager leaving the state to attend to family affairs.  Due to COVID 19, there was discussion regarding the potential for infection when leaving the state and returning without quarantine.  Hannah asked if it would be possible to get something from the Town in writing that expressed it was a work requirement that she not leave the state.  (After some research into the current State guidelines around travel restrictions and reaching out to Attorney Barlow, it was found that there is no requirement for quarantine in this circumstance; furthermore, it was revealed that the reason for this travel is considered Essential under the state guidelines and definitions.  Therefore, as it relates to this travel, no quarantine is required for the Beach Managers (or their child) according to the state of Vermont.)
    12. Constable Update: None at this time.

 13. Health Officer Update: 

           a.  Matt Hill property complaint follow up report:

The Board reviewed a follow up report from the Health Officer, Amanda Cady, regarding a neighbor complaint around pigs on a property on Paronto Road.   The report indicates no violations found on site and no evidence to corroborate the original complaint. The Board agreed to send a copy of the Health Officer’s report to the complainant and encourage them to contact the State if they require further assistance with the matter.
          b. Copley Hospital animal bite reports:
The Board reviewed an animal bite report from Copley Hospital dated 5/24/20 location of incident: Camp Road.  The report has been sent to the Health Officer for follow up.  No further action taken by the Board.

          c.  From additions and deletions to the Agenda:  Copley Hospital Animal Bite Report 6/6/2020:

The Board reviewed an animal bite report from Copley Hospital dated 6/6/20 location of incident: East Hill Rd. The report has been sent to the Health Officer for follow up.  No further action taken by the Board.

    14. Road Commissioners Report:

            a. FEMA update:

Categories A & B are mostly completed.  Category G is also complete and beach work must be completed by July 17th.  Category C, Ditches, gravel and culvert work must be completed by July 17th, 2021.  Ricky has GPS info to complete and at a date yet to be determined, an inspector will come and view the site(s) with Ricky only due to COVID 19 restrictions on groups and close contact.  Tracey will update FEMA with what has been completed to date.  
          b. Knowles Flat – Twin Culvert Site update:

               i: State of VT update:
Ricky explained the State requested the signs be removed indicating they were conflicting with their signage.  Ricky removed the town signs.  A few days later, the State inquired with town staff as to why the signs were removed and requested they be replaced.  Ricky did replace the Road Closed signage on the west side of the project.  This was caused by a miscommunication by the State as to the specific location of the signs they wanted removed. 

              ii: GI Holdings Settlement Funds update:

Tracey said a spreadsheet and supporting documents have been sent to Maria Davies at the State; money is expected after the new FY.

           c. Update of other activities of Highway Dept.:

Ricky said Truck #4 is currently at Charlebois for repairs.  The body of Truck #4, which is 8 years old, will need to be sandblasted & painted.  Single estimate sourced so far puts the cost at $8,500.  Ricky was encouraged by the Board to get a second estimate.  Tracey indicated there is money in the Equipment Maintenance budget that could be used for this request.  Ricky and Tracey discussed moving some funds from the Summer Construction to Class 4 budget to cover the town’s share of the BBR Cooper Hill Grant project.
Ricky said parts have come back for the sweeper and just need to be put on.

Ricky would like to get an advertisement out for extra help for the summer season.  Tracey drafted an ad and the Board reviewed the draft.  The Board agreed to add language regarding requirements to lift 50-75lbs. and to clarify the position will be seasonal.
     15.  Lake Eden Watershed: Set date/time to do site visit with Peter Danforth:

The Board read an email from Peter Danforth, with a request to do a site visit at LERA and Lakeview Campgrounds and Lake Shore Drive as well as the Boat Access area.  The Board agreed that those property owners should be notified and invited to the site visit as well.  The Board will look at the schedule for July and respond accordingly.

     16.  LCSD Contracts:

             a. FY 20-21 Dispatch Services: 

The Board reviewed the contract renewal for FY20-21 for Dispatch Services from the Lamoille County Sheriff’s Department, in the amount of $34,180.  This cost was approved at Town Meeting 2020 as part of the SB fund budget.  Clayton made a motion to approve.  The Board voted 3-0.
             b. FY 20-21 Emergency Response:

The Board reviewed the contract renewal for FY20-21 for Emergency Services from the Lamoille County Sheriff’s Department, in the amount of $65/hr. per deputy.  This cost was approved at Town Meeting 2020 as part of the SB fund budget.  Clayton made a motion to approve.  The Board voted 3-0. 

    17. Ratify Additions and Deletions of May 26, 2020:

            a.  Review of, motion and approval to sign LERA water system State of Vermont forms NOI and Contact information.
             b.  Review of and request to schedule interview with Tamika Thompson for the open Dog Officer position.

            c.  Review of, motion and approval to sign NEMS Annual Service Agreement.

Ricky made a motion to approve the additions and deletions from May 26, 2020 as listed above #17 (a-c).  The Board voted 3-0.

    18. Budget Status Report & YE Financial Projection Review:
The Board reviewed the report provided by staff.

    19. Any Other Business:  None at this time.
    20.  FYI:  None at this time.  
    21.  Sign Orders (5):  Five (5) orders were reviewed and signed.  
    22.  Adjourn:  Ricky made the motion to adjourn at 10:27pm.  Approved.
Minutes Approved with corrections on 6/23/2020 by: Ricky Morin, Barbara Dewyea, Clayton Whittemore.
Freeda Powers, Town Administrative Assistant
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